ANNUAL PARISH MEETING FOR THE PARISHES OF

BRANSFORD AND LEIGH

Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 12th March 2013 at 7.30pm at the Leigh and Bransford Memorial Hall.

Present:



Parish Councillors:
John Sharp


Martin Gloster





Bruce Tasker


Stephen Seymour




Graham Jones







District Councillor David Hughes (part meeting)

CSO Martin Butcher 

11 Parishioners and representatives of local organisations

On behalf of the Parish Council Mr Sharp welcomed everyone to the meeting.

1.
ELECTION OF A CHAIRMAN FOR THE MEETING

It was proposed, seconded and agreed that Mr Sharp should be elected Chairman for the meeting.

2.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Parish Councillors Brian Porter, Roger Husband, Mal Cooke and Peter Hawkins. Terry Edden (PPW), Anthony Warburton (District Cllr), Clive Smith (County Cllr), Julian Burton and Wendy Kane
3.
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD TUESDAY 13TH MARCH 2012
The minutes had previously been circulated and were agreed and signed by the Chairman.

4.
MATTERS ARISING

Since most subjects would be covered under other items or reports there were none.

5.
REPORT OF LOCAL POLICING OFFICER

Martin Butcher, the local CSO reported that a monthly crime report is now sent to each parish detailing the number and type of offences reported. In 2012/13 Leigh & Bransford once again enjoyed a very low level of criminal activity: this included 35 instances of antisocial behaviour, 5 burglaries, 2 drugs offences and 17 RTA’s, 6 of which resulted in injury including 4 on the A4103.
Organisational change this year included the introduction of the police commissioner and a move towards borderless policing, which will mean the cessation of the 24hr response service from Malvern – some of which will now be delivered from Ledbury and some from Worcester. There is also a monthly session held in Alfrick shop where people can raise matters of concern.

Mr Sharp raised concern about the effect travelling from Ledbury might have on response times. He also drew attention to the problem of speeding in the area and the desire to see an increased police presence and Safer Roads Partnership involvement. CSO Butcher noted that both he and PC Ransome-Williams had carried out speed assessments over the year, as had special constables.
Mr Sharp thanked the CSO for his report and he joined the meeting.
Item 9 was now bought forward for the benefit of District Cllr David Hughes.

9.
REPORT OF DISTRICT COUNCILLORS 

David Hughes reported on MHDC’s activities during 2012/13:

-
Malvern Vale Community Centre has been opened and is being managed by the YMCA

-
Sling Lane Playing Fields - Construction work on new community facilities is due for completion in May. There will be 2 additional football pitches, new changing facilities and additional car parking spaces.

-
Public Open Spaces Grant – Section 106 funding has facilitated improvements to open spaces in Dyson Perrins, Hallow, Hanley, and the Buzzards Sculpture in Rose Bank Gardens.

-
MHSP Phase 4 – Funding is in place and an additional 50 high tech jobs are expected to be created.

-
Overdrive – MHDC has provided premises on Spring Lane to support Overdrive ( a motor vehicle repair training project for the young unemployed) and since it opened in March 2012 over 20 young people have gained or worked towards level 1 qualifications.

-
Economic Development Strategy – A major review assisted by Birmingham University and involving over 50 local businesses and individuals from all sectors of the local economy has been undertaken and is expected to be adopted in Spring 2013.

-
Festival of Innovation – MHDC supported a festival highlighting the expertise of local businesses. Over 400 people attended and the event was so successful a second event is planned for November.

-
Fuel Poverty Measures – Over 600 homes have benefitted from free loft and cavity wall insulation and a deal for bulk purchase of LPG and the council has supported the establishment of oil buying groups. Residents have also been given the opportunity to test electricity & gas prices under the Malvern Hills Fair Energy Scheme.

-
Flood Alleviation Schemes – Work has been completed in Kempsey and Upton

-
SWDP – After much consultation & revision the plan has been accepted and will provide the area with a blueprint for economic development, housing and infrastructure.

-
Refuse & Recycling – MHDC obtained £1.67m from central government to introduce wheelie bin doorstep recycling that will include the collection of glass.

-
Energy Savings – Installing solar panels at the depot will save Malvern Hills £5k per year.

-
Broadband – MHDC has actively supported the development of superfast broadband and has commited £50,000 to support improved access to broadband, targeted at rural areas.

-
Council Tax – Despite cuts of 22.5% in government funding over the next two years, Council Tax rises will be held at 2% with no front line services cut.

-
Strategic review – has taken place with the aim of clarifying the council’s role and priorities over the next 5 years.

-
Efficiency savings - £500,000 has been saved during the last year without cutting front line services.

-
Residents’ Satisfaction – Survey has shown over 70% of residents are satisfied with the way the council runs things.

Mr Tooby asked how much more glass MHDC expected to see recycled given that people already have access to glass recycling facilities. Mr Hughes stated that currently 400 tons of glass is disposed of in black bags.

He also asked for clarification as to why the previously rejected affordable housing scheme in Bransford was accepted at the 2nd meeting. Mr Hughes confirmed that the contamination previously regarded as a problem was shown to be no more than would be left after a normal bonfire and the developers had agreed to the installation of a footway between the development and the roundabout, allaying pedestrian access concerns.

The chairman thanked Mr Hughes who left the meeting at this point.
6.
REPORT OF THE CHAIRMAN OF THE PARISH COUNCIL 
The weather has been a challenge over the past year.  We started with a very dry spring with concern about water shortages to be followed by rain, rain and yet more rain.  This has impacted on your parish council activities in various ways but predominately over the matter of drains.  

Our roads, verges, and water-ways have been seriously impacted by the effects of excessive rain. Flooding at Bransford continues to be a problem but at last there is a scheme in place to reduce the problems in the area of the Fox.  The scheme has been delayed however as the area where additional drainage is to be provided has been too wet to support the machinery required.   WCC hopes to complete the scheme this Spring.   

Our Lengthsman, Barry Bennett, has been working hard to keep drains and gullies clear but this work has been hampered by debris being washed into the system, particularly hedge cuttings.  We thank Barry for his excellent work, we are fortunate to have one of the best Lengthsmen in the County.

2012 was the year of our Queen’s Golden Jubilee.  To celebrate this we provided a commemorative mug for every child in the Parish who was 11 or under.  In addition we co-ordinated a celebration event on the 3rd June at Leigh & Bransford Village hall.  Despite the rain everyone who attended had a good time.  We have agreed to transform the old pear orchard in Leigh Sinton  at the entrance of Kiln Lane into a Jubilee Garden.  A design for the garden has been selected from work submitted by students from Pershore Horticultural College.  Work has been delayed due to the state of the ground, again caused by the heavy rains.  We hope to complete the garden in 2013.

The Council now have a vehicle activated sign which we share with Suckley and Alfrick parishes.  The sign is rotated around sites in the three parishes.  The initial results confirm that there is a considerable problem in speeding on our rural roads.  If we can reach agreement with the other two parishes the sign will be upgraded to give accurate details of times and speeds.  This will allow us to provide better evidence to the Safer Roads Partnership to encourage them to locate their mobile cameras in the worst locations and at the correct times.

Terry Eddon has continued as our Parish Footpath Warden for the past year.  He has however given notice that he would like to relinquish the job so we are looking for a replacement for this important position.  We thank Terry for the work he has done for us during his term in office.  

After much debate at Parish and District level the plans for affordable housing at Bransford were approved.  The development will be on land opposite the Fold and will consist of 10 homes, in four blocks and set back from the road.  The houses will provide much needed accommodation for local people.   Work is expected to start next month and should be completed by the end of the year.

In considering the budget projections for 2012/13, your Council have been able to hold the previous level of precept to £19,408. In addition to our on-going activities we are looking to support the Leigh Primary School by upgrading the flashing school warning signs that have not been active for several years.  We are also looking to develop a new playing field in Leigh Sinton.

A big change that occurred in 2012 was the enactment of the Localism Bill that allows local people to have a greater voice and roll in the management of their community.  We have established a group to investigate the creation of a Neighbourhood Development Plan.  This will be covered later in the meeting.  Another possibility under the Act is to allow parishes to take on work previously undertaken by District and County Councils.  We are in discussions with Alfrick and Suckley parishes to see where we could work together to improve services to our community by taking on such work as pot-hole repair, grass cutting, etc.  It is important that we hear from our parishioners how they would like the Parish to develop and what services they would like provided.

I would like to finish by thanking all your Parish Councillors, past and present, for the work they do as members of Leigh & Bransford Parish Council.  We have had two new Councillors join us this year, Cherry Hall and David Taylor, replacing Julian Burton and Paul Miller who have resigned. I would also like to thank David Hughes and Anthony Warburton our District Councillors and Clive Smith, our County Councillor, for their support throughout the year.  Jacqui Barker, the Parish Clerk, provides the glue to keep the Council together and we all thank her for her efforts over the past year. 

John Sharp

Chair, Leigh and Bransford Parish Council 

7.
2011/12 AUDITED STATEMENT OF ACCOUNTS - These were circulated for information.
8.
REPORT OF THE COUNTY COUNCILLOR – No report – Clive Smith had tendered his apologies.
10.
REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL PLANNING COMMITTEE

Stephen Seymour provided an overview of the work of the planning committee over the year:
There were thirty two planning applications made to Malvern Hills District Council in the last 12 months from the Parishes of Leigh and Bransford, down from 54 the previous year, perhaps a reflection of the current economic situation. Twenty five were from the Parish of Leigh and seven from Bransford.

Of the twenty five planning applications/notifications in Leigh six were for listed building consent which was granted in all cases, thirteen were approved by MHDC two applications have yet to receive a decision, one requires resubmission, one was for agricultural reasons not requiring planning consent, one was refused and one was a notification of an enforcement notice re the siting of caravans at Dragons Cross. The majority of applications were for alterations to existing buildings. 

Of the seven applications in Bransford, four were approved by MHDC two have yet to be determined by MHDC and one, for agricultural reasons has been referred for full planning permission as it does not meet the appropriate criteria
11.
REPORT OF THE PARISH COUNCIL FOOTPATH WORKING GROUP

Terry Eddon provided a report confirming his decision to stand down from the position of Footpath Warden and detailing the work that he had undertaken in the parish over the preceding 12 months. This included the replacement of three bridges and the installation of two new gates, one replacing a damaged stile. 
On behalf of the parish council the chairman thanked Terry for all his hard work in the role and noted that the footpaths are a valuable asset for the parish and should be protected and promoted for the benefit of residents and visitors.
12.
REPORT OF THE AFFORDABLE HOUSING WORKING GROUP – No report

13.
REPORT OF THE PARISH LENGTHSMAN
There was no report but the chairman thanked Barry Bennett for all his efforts over the year and also reminded residents to help keep the drains clear by removing cuttings and debris before they cause drainage problems.

14.
REPORT OF THE NEIGHBOURHOOD PLANNING GROUP
Bruce Tasker outlines the aim of the group in fulfilling the requirements of the localism act and handed over to NDP chairman Peter King.
Mr King said that the Community Plan is the current equivalent of the earlier Parish Plan and that the Neighbourhood Plan is one step on again; a more formal document that can be produced if needed, which considers all aspects of the needs and future development of the parish and which would then act as a guidance document for the parish council for years to come.

Mr King noted that the group are under-represented in the parish of Leigh and encouraged new representatives from that area to join the steering group. The next step will be to make a formal application to MHDC. In the meanwhile the group have already started engaging with community groups such as the W.I. He then called for comment in the Open Forum to follow.

15.
OPEN FORUM

Mr King emphasised that the group is independent of the parish council and that no more than 10 of the members can be members of the pc. Mr Deeley noted that people coming forward would not be expected to attend all the meetings, and could attend just to express their views if they so wished.

Mr Tooby introduced the issue of sustainability, emphasising the need to take a long term view in planning. He noted that The Fold now has over 20 employees & volunteers cycling in every day and that the needs of people commuting by bike need to be built into the plan.

Mrs Deeley noted how difficult it would be to plan for 50 years hence given the speed of technological change and Mr Sharp pointed to the growing number of people working from home. Mr Seymour added that the most important thing is to make sure we do no further damage and Rev Bullock stated that people needed to accept that growth is wrong.

Mr Sharp noted the increasing numbers of people growing their own food and also drew attention to the tourism potential of the parish that could be promoted more.

16.
REPORTS FROM PARISH ORGANISATIONS

The Fold – Janne Tooby-Cox reported on developments at The Fold Natural Therapy Centre, which offers a range of therapies and courses in natural health care. Turnover in the Café continues to increase and provides a community venue for functions and exhibitions. 
The successful Blues and Earth Festivals both attracted large numbers of visitors and a new Jazz shindig was a sell-out. The venue also attracted an increased number of private hires and celebrations. It is hoped that the addition of the cart house will increase the range of events that can be accommodated. The studios are also all now fully booked with local artisans and craftspeople.
Simon Cox reported on developments over the year at the Care Farm. This has included delivering Grow Your Own and Natural Living courses and providing a NOCN course in horticulture to ex-offenders. 
In the coming year further developments are planned including a community space in the old Carthouse, a training space and more space for markets, events and workshops.
Memorial Hall – Martin Gloster reported that Cath Hall had stood down during the year. A survey of hall users had shown that the toilets are top priority for improvement. This work will cost approximately £10,000, but a grant should be available. Work is also needed to improve the kitchen facilities and to repair the windows. Insulation has been installed in the loft and the hall heating is now more effective. 

Bookings are up generally, including events such as weddings and the challenge ahead is to improve the facilities to the standard people expect.

Leigh & Bransford Charities – The charity has made 32 distributions over the past year totalling £2000. The list of recipients has been increased and now includes a number of younger residents in the parish. 
Leigh & Bransford Royal British Legion – Cecil Dee reported on a year of change and uncertainty for the branch, with the retirement of several committee members due to ill health and a change of venue from the Bank House to The Bear and Ragged Staff. The new committee is headed by chairperson Mrs Shirley Tasker and treasurer Mrs A Porter. He emphasised that the British Legion is different to Help for Heroes in that the legion also helps dependants. This year the poppy collection raised around £4000.
Malvern Martial Arts – Julian Burton reported on a successful year for the centre that had seen an increase in the number and range of activities provided to local people. 
Leigh & Bransford W.I – June Mason reported on a very successful year, with an increase in numbers and a programme of new activities that has included a book club, play readings and rambles. Regular monthly meetings have included talks on knitting, flower arranging, fire safety in the home and various aspects of local history. A talk on trained dogs for the disabled led to this being adopted as the charity for the year. There has also been a number of trips and a very successful Christmas event.
1st Leigh Guides
Valda Cane reported on a very busy and successful year for 1st Leigh Guides. There are now 20 guides and 10 seniors in the group. This year the guides have taken part in a large number of varied and exciting activities, including the Worcester Division Camp at Top Barn to celebrate 100 years of Guiding in Worcester, Arena and in Sheffield. The big highlight of the year was a trip to Adelboden, Switzerland, where the guides took part in activities such as white water rafting and cable car rides, plus lots of interesting visits and sightseeing.
Valda expressed her thanks to all the leaders who have given up their time and energy to attend trips and organise activities and Alfrick Show for their kind donations.
She finished by saying she had been given her 30 year service and Good Service brooch and had also handed over the leadership of the unit to Wendy, though she would still be involved as an assistant leader.
Ann Osborne, leader of Leigh & Bransford Rainbows, then paid tribute to Valda, saying that she had also been presented with the Midlands Region Award of Merit in recognition of her service to Girl guiding. Since taking over 1st Leigh Guides in 1998 the unit has gone from strength to strength, growing from less than 10 to more than 30 guides. She has organised a wide range of exciting activities, including at least one camp per year, and has led a number of successful international trips to Switzerland and Austria. She has been an inspiration to girls and colleagues alike and having successfully served as District Commissioner is now bringing her many years of experience to the role of County Indoor Activities Advisor.
On behalf of all present, the chairman added his thanks to Valda in recognition of her contribution to the lives of young people in the parish.

Leigh Rainbows
Ann Osborne reported on an exciting year for the Rainbows that has included a Harry Potter sleepover, the Rainbow Rodeo, attending the Rainbows fun day, a trip to the Midlands winter magic show and participation in the Jubilee celebrations. 

On behalf of the parish council the chairman thanked everyone involved in running the Guides, Brownie and Rainbow groups in the parish.

1st Leigh Scouts
Scout leader Paul Etheridge provided the following report - 
The past year has seen 1st Leigh continue as a thriving, active Scout Group. Numbers in this year’s census showed another decrease to 61 which is a few less than last year but this seems to be following the trend as shown in the recently released 2011 census results that show a decrease in the 0-16 age group. The Family theme which is the backbone of the group has continued and as I write this report we have just completed another successful show that sold out both nights and will provide much needed funds as well as a great deal of enjoyment for all those involved.

The Improvements to the HQ have continued this year with the replacement of the main doors, frames and steps of the main hall and the complete re-cladding of the storage hut in metal which should ensure its safety for a number of years and help reduce the rodent problem not to mention the improved appearance of the building this was done using our own funds. Other improvements this year have included internal decoration that was done in conjunction with staff of HSBC who took part in “make a difference at work day” and gave their services for free. As the stores cladding was so successful we have now had a quote to do the same to the main building and we are applying for lottery funding to help us achieve this.  

Each of our sections now has an enthusiastic and able team of leaders and I am very pleased to welcome all those new leaders that have joined us in the past year and thank them very much for their support and commitment. I have been very pleased to have the support of the Parents Committee over the past year and am very grateful for their hard work. I would like to give special thanks to Neil our treasurer who has without doubt one of the most difficult jobs on the committee which he undertakes so well and gives me so much help but he is now looking to hand this role over and we are finding it difficult to find a volunteer to take on this role.

As a group we have of late been receiving a great deal of pressure from the Scout Association regarding the lack of girls in our membership, We have never refused anyone who wishes to join us but as yet we have received no approaches from females wishing to join, This I am sure is due mainly to the quality of programmes provided by the Girl Guiding sections in the village. With this in mind it is particular pride that I can report the recent arrival of my first grandchild Amy of whom I am very proud as are her Parents and possibly she may add to our female membership in the future. 

Finally may I say many thanks to all the leaders who give so much time and effort to ensure we remain as good as we are, without them it just would not happen.

Paul Etheridge Group Scout Leader

Reverend Andrew Bullock 

A busy year for the church has seen 16 enquiries about weddings and an increase in the number of baptisms and families attending the church. The Remembrance Sunday service and Christmas services were very well attended and the church has also hosted Songs of Praise and a Harvest Service for BBC radio. The community choir also continues to go from strength to strength. Friendship Lunches, for those living alone, are held once a month and links with Leigh & Bransford primary school are strong. The church also took part in the Diamond Jubilee celebrations, presenting all primary school children with commemorative bibles.
The Chairman thanked all of the group and community representatives for attending and commended them on their achievements over the past year. The meeting then closed with an invitation to all attendees to partake of refreshments.

Signed
..........................................

Dated
..........................................
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